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The Canadian federal government announced today that they will delay the implementation of the previously proposed increase to

the capital gains inclusion rate (“Proposal”) until January 1, 2026. The Proposal, introduced in Budget 2024 and initially set to take

effect on June 25, 2024, would raise the taxable portion of capital gains from one-half (50%) to two-thirds (66.67%) for individuals

realizing annual capital gains exceeding $250,000 and for all capital gains realized by corporations and most trusts.

Notably, the announcement confirms that there is no change to the proposed implementation date for the increase in the lifetime

capital gains exemption and the introduction of the Canadian Entrepreneurs’ Incentive.

The deferral is a welcome development as taxpayers will no longer have to choose between filing and paying higher amounts of tax on

the basis of the Proposal and filing and paying lower amounts of tax on the basis of current legislation (and risking interest charges if

the Proposal was enacted with retroactive effect). While the Canada Revenue Agency (“CRA”) previously indicated that it would

administer the Income Tax Act (Canada) as if the Proposal was enacted with retroactive effect, the CRA cannot force taxpayers to file

based on proposed legislation and its own Audit Manual states that auditors cannot impose proposed amendments until they have

been enacted into law.

The deferral will also be welcomed by fund managers and others who would likely have felt compelled to issue tax slips to investors

based on the Proposal, to the chagrin of many investors. However, it is unfortunate that the announcement was not made

immediately after the prorogation of Parliament as many taxpayers and their accountants will have already started preparing tax slips.

While couched as a “deferral”, there are significant doubts as to whether the Proposal will ever be enacted. Frontrunners of the

Liberal Party of Canada leadership race have either announced that they would not go forward with the Proposal or that they would

review it. The leader of the Conservative Party of Canada – who maintains a healthy lead in the polls – has publicly stated that he

would scrap the Proposal. We suspect that most taxpayers will operate on the premise that the Proposal is dead.

The information and comments herein are for the general information of the reader and are not intended as advice or

opinion to be relied upon in relation to any particular circumstances. For particular application of the law to specific

situations, the reader should seek professional advice.
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